References

- Adams, R. (2023, June 8). Record numbers of teachers in England quitting profession, figures show. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/education/2023/jun/08/teachers-england-schools-figures-department-education-survey
- Adams, L., Coburn-Crane, S., Sanders-Earley, A., Keeble, R., Harris, H., Taylor, J., & Taylor, B. (2023, April). Working lives of teachers and leaders Wave 1. Department for Education. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/642b519efbe620000c17db94/Working_lives_of_teachers_and_leaders_-wave_1_core_report.pdf
- Al Jazeera. (2020, June 16). Marcus Rashford forces UK government U-turn on free school meals. *Al Jazeera*. https://www.aljazeera.com/sports/2020/6/16/marcus-rashford-forces-uk-government-u-turn-on-free-school-meals
- Allard, M. (2022). "I don't know what the winter's going to bring": Experiences of homelessness during a cost of living crisis. Crisis. https://www.crisis.org.uk/media/248519/experiences-of-homelessness-during-a-cost-of-living-crisis_full-report.pdf
- Allen, B., Ford, I., & Hannay, T. (2023). Teacher recruitment and retention in 2023. Gatsby. https://www.gatsby.org.uk/uploads/education/teacher-recruitment-and-retention-in-2023-tt-schooldash-final.pdf
- Andrews, J., Archer, T., Crenna-Jennings, W., Perera, N., & Sibieta, L. (2021, October). *Education recovery and resilience in England: Phase 2 report*. Education Policy Institute. https://epi.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/EPI-Education-Recovery-Report-2_pdf
- Arrieta, T. (2022). Austerity in the United Kingdom and its legacy: Lessons from the COVID-19 pandemic. *The Economic and Labour Relations Review*, 33(2), 238–255. https://doi.org/10.1177/10353046221083051
- Ashworth, E., Bray, L., Alghrani, A., & Kirkby, J. (2023). 'Vulnerable and abandoned'—The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on education, health and social care provision for children with SEND: Children and parents' perspectives. *Children and Society*. https://doi.org/10.1111/chso.12774
- Aspinall, E. (2022). COVID-19 Timeline. British Foreign Policy Group. https://bfpg.co.uk/2020/04/covid-19-timeline/
- Bakker, A. B., & Demerouti, E. (2007). The job demands-resources model: State of the art. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 22(3), 309–328. https://doi.org/10.1108/ 02683940710733115
- Ball, S. (2003). The teacher's soul and the terrors of performativity. *Journal of Education Policy*, 18(2), 215–228. https://doi.org/10.1080/0268093022000043065
- Baraniuk, C. (2021). COVID-19: How the UK vaccine rollout delivered success, so far. *BMJ*, 372, 421.
- Barnum, M. (2023). Teacher turnover hits new highs across the U.S. *Chalkbeat and USA Today*. https://www.chalkbeat.org/2023/3/6/23624340/teacher-turnover-leaving-the-profession-quitting-higher-rate/

- BBC News. (2020a, August 17). A-level and GCSEs: U-turn as teacher estimates to be used for exam results. BBC News. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-53810655
- BBC News. (2020b, December 14). COVID-19: London mayor calls for schools to close early. BBC News, https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-england-london-55299848
- BBC News. (2021, January 4). Covid: New lockdown for England amid 'hardest weeks'. BBC News, https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-55538937
- BBC News. (2022a, January 4). As-it-happened: PM warns of challenging weeks, as cases top 200K. *BBC News*. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/live/uk-59865257
- BBC News. (2022b, February 23). How are Covid rules changing across UK schools? *BBC*. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/education-51643556
- Beauchamp, G., Hulme, M., Clarke, L., Hamilton, L., & Harvey, J. A. (2021). 'People miss people': A study of school leadership and management in the four nations of the United Kingdom in the early stage of the COVID-19 pandemic. *Educational Management Administration & Leadership*, 49(3), 375–392. https://doi.org/10.1177/1741143220987841
- Bennell, P. (2023). Dissatisfied but nowhere to go: Teacher attrition in the context of mass unemployment in Sub-Saharan Africa. *Globalisation, Societies and Education*. https://doi.org/10.1080/14767724.2023.2233481
- Bitel, A., Kochel, K., Kuprava, N., & Mackie, C. (2021). Education in Poland. *World Education News Reviews*. https://wenr.wes.org/2021/10/education-in-poland
- Black Dog Institute. (2023, February 27). *Teacher mental health and burnout could halve workforce*. Black Dog Institute. https://www.blackdoginstitute.org.au/media-releases/teacher-mental-health-and-burnout-could-halve-workforce-new-data-by-black-dog-institute/
- Blackmore, J. (1999). Troubling Women: Feminism, leadership & educational change. Open University Press. ISBN: 9780335194803.
- Bohndick, C. (2020). Predictors of dropout intentions in teacher education programmes compared with other study programmes. *Journal of Education for Teaching*, 46(2), 207–219. https://doi.org/10.1080/02607476.2020.1724652
- Booth, S. (2021, December 8). 9 in 10 leaders say ECF reforms creating extra workload. *Schools Week*. https://schoolsweek.co.uk/9-in-10-leaders-say-ecf-reforms-creating-extra-workload/
- Bradbury, A., Braun, A., Duncan, S., Harmey, S., Levy, R., & Moss, G. (2023). Crisis policy enactment: Primary school leaders' responses to the Covid-19 pandemic in England. *Journal of Education Policy*, *38*(5), 761–781. https://doi.org/10.1080/02680939.2022.2097316
- British Medical Association. (2023). *Mental health pressures in England*. https://www.bma.org.uk/advice-and-support/nhs-delivery-and-workforce/pressures/mental-health-pressures-data-analysis
- Britland, M. (2012, September 27). Teachers who leave school at 3pm shouldn't be branded as lazy. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/teacher-network/2012/sep/27/teachers-leave-school-not-lazy
- Brooks, C., McIntyre, J., & Mutton, T. (2021). Teacher education policy making during the pandemic: Shifting values underpinning change in England? *Teachers* and *Teaching*. https://doi.org/10.1080/13540602.2021.1997984
- Brooks, C., & Perryman, J. (2023). Policy in the pandemic: Lost opportunities, returning to 'normal' and ratcheting up control. *London Review of Education*, 21(1). https://doi.org/10.14324/LRE.21.1.23

- Burdett, N., & O'Donnell, S. (2016). Lost in translation? The challenges of educational policy borrowing. *Educational Research*, 58(2), 113–120. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131881.2016.1168678
- Burge, P., Lu, H., & Phillips, D. (2021). *Understanding teaching retention: Using a discrete choice experiment to measure teacher retention in England*. RAND Corporation. https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RRA181-1.html
- Burgess, H. (2008). *Primary workforce management and reform*. Primary Review Research Survey 6/4. University of Cambridge Faculty of Education. https://cprtrust.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/research-survey-6-4.pdf
- Burnett, C., & Coldwell, M. (2021). Randomised controlled trials and the interventionisation of education. *Oxford Review of Education*, 47(4), 423–438. https://doi.org/10.1080/03054985.2020.1856060
- Busby, E. (2023, June 20). Teacher shortages risk 'decline in standards' for school pupils, MPs warned. *The Independent*. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/schools-mps-patrick-roach-national-education-union-b2360910.html
- Butt, G., & Lance, A. (2005). Secondary teacher workload and job satisfaction: Do successful strategies for change exist? *Educational Management Administration & Leadership*, 33(4), 401–422. https://doi-org.bishopg.idm.oclc.org/10.1177/1741143205056304
- Carr, J. (2020, January 12). Is the DfE's teaching ad spend paying off? *Schools Week*. https://schoolsweek.co.uk/is-the-dfes-teaching-ad-spend-paying-off/
- Carr, J. (2021a, March 29). Ofsted plans 'lighter-touch on-site inspections during summer term. Schools Week. https://schoolsweek.co.uk/ofsted-plans-lighter-touchon-site-inspections-during-summer-term/
- Carr, J. (2021b, October 1). Pandemic, what pandemic? Heads worry Ofsted is failing to take Covid into account. Schools Week. https://schoolsweek.co.uk/pandemicwhat-pandemic-heads-worry-ofsted-is-failing-to-take-covid-into-account/
- Carr, J. (2021c, January 6). Schools failing to meet remote ed expectations should be reported to Ofsted, says Williamson. Schools Week. https://schoolsweek.co.uk/ schools-failing-to-meet-remote-ed-expectations-should-be-reported-to-ofsted-sayswilliamson/
- Carroll, L. (2022, August 3). Crisis building for years: Half of teachers plan to leave profession as shortages bite. *The Sydney Morning Herald*. https://www.smh.com.au/national/nsw/crisis-building-for-years-half-of-teachers-planto-leave-profession-as-shortages-bite-20220802-p5b6pw.html
- Cassidy, C. (2023, September 23). Australian students shun education degrees as fear grow over 'unprecedented' teacher shortage. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/sep/23/australia-teacher-shortage-education-degrees
- CFE Research and FFT Education Datalab. (2023). Evaluation of the phased maths bursaries pilot: Final report. DfE. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/656761b65936bb000d3166ea/Evaluation_of_the_phased_maths_bursaries_pilot_final_report_November-2023.pdf
- Children's Commissioner. (2024). New figures reveal drop in number of school absences, but attendance must remain top priority. https://www.childrenscommissioner.gov.uk/blog/new-figures-reveal-drop-in-number-of-school-absences/

- Children's Society. (2023). Feeling the strain: The impact of cost of living rises on family finances and wellbeing. https://www.childrenssociety.org.uk/sites/default/files/2023-11/feeling-the-strain.pdf
- Chitty, C. (2009). Initial Teacher Training or Education? ITT or ITE? *The Forum*, 51, 2. https://journals.lwbooks.co.uk/forum/vol-51-issue-2/article-3590/
- Clarke, R. (1988). Information technology and dataveillance. *ACM*, *31*(5), 498–512. https://doi.org/10.1145/42411.42413
- Clarke, A. L., & Done, E. J. (2021). Balancing pressures for SENCos as managers, leaders and advocates in the emerging context of the Covid-19 pandemic. *British Journal of Special Education*, 48(2), 157–174. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8578.12353
- Coughlan, S. (2020, June 9). Many primary pupils not back until September. *BBC News*. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/education-52982352
- Coughlan, S. (2021a, January 6). Teachers' grades to replace A-levels and GCSEs in England. *BBC News*. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/education-55561838
- Coughlan, S. (2021b, March 9). First day back at school has 'gone well', say heads. *BBC News*. https://web.archive.org/web/20210309034137/https://www.bbc.com/news/education-56293639
- Coughlan, S., & Sellgren, K. (2021, June 2). School catch-up tsar resigns over lack of funding. BBC News. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/education-57335558
- Cullinane, C., & Montacute, R. (2023). Tutoring The new landscape. Recent trends in private and school-based tutoring. The Sutton Trust. https://www.suttontrust.com/ our-research/tutoring-2023-the-new-landscape/
- Cultural Learning Alliance (CLA). (2023, September 20). News: Initial Teacher Training. https://www.culturallearningalliance.org.uk/initial-teacher-training/#:~:text=The%20Education%20Policy%20Institute%20has,significant%20move%20to%20another%20area
- Danechi, S., & Long, R. (2023, December 1). Home education in England. Research Briefing, House of Commons Library. https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/ research-briefings/sn05108/
- Day, A. (2023, September 25). Teachers forced to quit due to rising cost of childcare and inflexible working for family life. *i-News*. https://inews.co.uk/news/teachers-forced-quit-rising-cost-childcare-inflexible-working-family-life-2633866
- Demerouti, E., Bakker, A. B., Nachreiner, F., & Schaufeli, W. B. (2001). The job demands-resources model of burnout. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 86(3), 499–512. https://doi.org/10.1037//0021-9010.86.3.499
- Demony, C., & Pereira, M. (2023, January 14). Thousands of teachers take to Lisbon streets to demand higher wages. Reuters. https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/thousands-teachers-take-lisbon-streets-demand-higher-wages-2023-01-14/
- Department for Education. (2011, July 1). *Teachers' Standards*. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/teachers-standards
- Department for Education. (2013, September 11). *National curriculum in England:* Framework for key stages 1 to 4. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/national-curriculum-in-england-framework-for-key-stages-1-to-4
- Department for Education. (2015, January 19). *Carter review of initial teacher training*. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/carter-review-of-initial-teacher-training

- Department for Education. (2016a, March 16). Plan to make teaching a more flexible long-term career for women. www.gov.uk
- Department for Education. (2016b, July). *A framework of core content for initial teacher training (ITT)*. DfE. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5a7f4e3440f0b62305b86561/Framework_Report_11_July_2016_Final.pdf
- Department for Education. (2017a). *Increasing flexible working opportunities in schools* (policy paper). DfE. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/increasing-flexible-working-in-schools/increasing-flexible-working-opportunities-in-schools
- Department for Education. (2017b). *Teacher Workload Survey 2016*. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/teacher-workload-survey-2016
- Department for Education. (2017c). *Teacher analysis compendium: 2017*. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/teachers-analysis-compendium-2017
- Department for Education. (2018a, March). Factors affecting teacher retention: Qualitative investigation. Research Report. DfE and Cooper Gibson Research. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5aa15d24e5274a53c0b29341/Factors_affecting_teacher_retention_-qualitative_investigation.pdf
- Department for Education. (2018b). Workload reduction toolkit. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/guidance/school-workload-reduction-toolkit
- Department for Education. (2018c). *Analysis of teacher supply, retention and mobility*. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/statistics-school-workforce
- Department for Education. (2018d). *Induction for newly qualified teachers*. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5f7496698fa8f5188aa28957/Statutory_Induction_Guidance_2019.pdf
- Department for Education. (2019a, November 1). *Initial teacher training (ITT): Core content framework*. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/initial-teacher-training-itt-core-content-framework
- Department for Education. (2019b). *Teacher workload survey: Research brief.* DfE. Department for Education. (2019c, January 28). *Early career framework*. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/early-career-framework
- Department for Education. (2019d). *Pupil absence in schools in England: Autumn 2018 and spring 2019*. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/837687/Pupil_absence_autumn_18_to_spring _19_text.pdf
- Department for Education. (2020a, March 19). Guidance for schools, childcare providers, colleges and local authorities in England on maintaining educational provision. Department for Education. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-maintaining-educational-provision/guidance-for-schools-colleges-and-local-authorities-on-maintaining-educational-provision
- Department for Education. (2020b, July 1). Devices and 4G routers Data: Ad-hoc notice Laptops, tablets and 4G wireless routers for disadvantaged and vulnerable children: Progress data. DfE. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5efc4d4d3a6f4023cc667923/Devices_and_4G_wireless_routers_progress_data_010720.pdf
- Department for Education. (2020c, July 2). Actions for schools during the coronavirus outbreak. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/actions-for-schools-during-the-coronavirus-outbreak. Accessed on 24th February 2022.
- Department for Education. (2020d, June 3). Guidance for secondary school provision from 15 June 2020. Department for Education. https://web.archive.org/web/

- 20200603025445/https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/preparing-for-the-wider-opening-of-schools-from-1-june/planning-guide-for-secondary-schools
- Department for Education. (2020e, September 1). *Pupils start returning to schools in England*. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/government/news/pupils-start-returning-to-schools-in-england
- Department for Education. (2020f, November 10). *Ofsted: Children hardest hit by COVID-19 pandemic are regressing in basic skills and learning*. https://www.gov.uk/government/news/ofsted-children-hardest-hit-by-covid-19-pandemic-are-regressing-in-basic-skills-and-learning
- Department for Education. (2021a, January 2). *Initial teacher training (ITT) market review: Overview*. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/initial-teacher-training-itt-market-review
- Department for Education. (2021b, July 5). *Initial teacher training (ITT) market review report*. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/initial-teacher-training-itt-market-review-report
- Department for Education. (2022a, March 4). Evidence to the STRB: 2022 pay award for school staff. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/evidence-to-the-strb-2022-pay-award-for-school-staff
- Department for Education. (2022b, June 9). *Initial teacher training (ITT):* Accreditation. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/guidance/initial-teacher-training-itt-accreditation
- Department for Education. (2022c, May 17). *Initial Teacher Training reform set-up grant*. https://www.gov.uk/guidance/initial-teacher-training-reform-set-up-grant
- Department for Education. (2023a, October 26). *Initial teacher training (ITT): Criteria and supporting advice*. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/initial-teacher-training-criteria
- Department for Education. (2023b). *Initial Teacher Training Census*. https://explore-education-statistics.service.gov.uk/find-statistics/initial-teacher-training-census/2023-24
- Department for Education. (2023c). *Postgraduate Initial Teacher Training targets*. https://explore-education-statistics.service.gov.uk/find-statistics/postgraduate-initial-teacher-training-targets
- Department for Education. (2023d, December 21). Early-career payments for teachers. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/guidance/early-career-payments-guidance-for-teachers-and-schools
- Department for Education. (2023e, December 21). *Teachers: Claim back your student loan repayments*. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/guidance/teachers-claim-back-your-student-loan-repayments
- Department for Education. (2023f, May). *Initial Teacher Training (ITT) reform funding*. DfE. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/645e41302c06a30013c05c7c/Initial_Teacher_Training__ITT__Reform_Funding.pdf
- Department for Education. (2023g, December 15). School workforce in England. DfE. https://explore-education-statistics.service.gov.uk/find-statistics/school-workforce-in-england
- Department for Education. (2023h, June 8). Schools, pupils and their characteristics: January 2023. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/statistics-school-and-pupil-numbers

- Department for Education. (2023i, April 11). Working lives of teachers and leaders Wave 1. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/working-lives-of-teachers-and-leaders-wave-1
- Department for Education and Skills. (1998). Teachers: Meeting the challenge of change. DfES.
- Department for Education and Skills. (2003). Every child matters. DfES.
- Department for Education and Skills. (2005). Children's workforce strategy. DfES.
- Department for Education, & Hinds, D. (2024, January 30). *New framework to support trainee and early career teachers*. https://www.gov.uk/government/news/new-framework-to-support-trainee-and-early-career-teachers
- Department for Education, & Williamson, G. (2020, July 2). *Press release: Schools and colleges to reopen in full in September*. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/government/news/schools-and-colleges-to-reopen-in-full-in-september
- Department for Education, & Williamson, G. (2021, February 24). *Press Release:* New education recovery package for children and young people. DfE. https://www.gov.uk/government/news/new-education-recovery-package-for-children-and-young-people
- Department for Education, & Zahawi, N. (2021, December 20). Education Secretary calls for ex-teachers to return to classrooms. https://www.gov.uk/government/news/education-secretary-calls-for-ex-teachers-to-return-to-classrooms
- Department of Health and Social Care. (2022, February 16). *JCVI statement on vaccination of children aged 5 to 11 years old*. DHSC. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/jcvi-update-on-advice-for-covid-19-vaccination-of-children-aged-5-to-11/jcvi-statement-on-vaccination-of-children-aged-5-to-11-years-old
- Dodge, R., Daly, A., Huyton, J., & Sanders, L. (2012). The challenge of defining wellbeing. *International Journal of Wellbeing*, 2(3), 222–235. https://doi.org/10.5502/ijw.v2i3.4
- Doherty, J. (2020). A systematic review of literature on teacher attrition and school-related factors that affect it. *TEAN journal*, *12*(1), 75–84. https://ojs.cumbria.ac.uk/index.php/TEAN/article/view/646
- Downes, N., & Roberts, P. (2018). Revisiting the schoolhouse: A literature review on staffing rural, remote and isolated schools in Australia 2004–2016. *Australian and International Journal of Rural Education*, 28(1), 31–54. https://doi.org/10.47381/aijre.v28i1.112
- Drayton, E., Farquhars, C., Ogden, K., Sibieta, L., Tahir, I., & Waltmann, B. (2023). Annual report on education spending in England: 2023. Institute for Fiscal Studies. https://ifs.org.uk/sites/default/files/2023-12/IFS-Annual-report-on-education-spending-in-England-2023-new.pdf
- Dreer, B. (2021). Teachers' well-being and job satisfaction: The important role of positive emotions in the workplace. *Educational Studies*. https://doi.org/10.1080/03055698.2021.1940872
- Dyrbye, L. N., Shanafelt, T. D., Gill, P. R., Satele, D. V., & West, C. P. (2019). Effect of a professional coaching intervention on the well-being and distress of physicians: A pilot randomized clinical trial. *JAMA Internal Medicine*, 179(10), 1406–1414. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2019.2425
- Education Endowment Foundation. (2022). *The impact of COVID-19 on learning: A review of the evidence*. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED620370.pdf

- Education Endowment Foundation. (n.d.). *High quality teaching*. https://educationendowmentfoundation.org.uk/support-for-schools/school-planning-support/1-high-quality-teaching#:~:text=The%20best%20available%20evidence%20indicates%20that%20great%20teaching,all%20pupils%2C%20particularly%20the%20most%20disadvantaged%20among%20them
- Education International. (2023, October 16). Portugal: Massive educators strike to demand respect for the profession and an end to government disregard of teachers. https://www.ei-ie.org/en/item/28107:portugal-massive-educators-strike-to-demand-respect-for-the-profession-and-an-end-to-government-disregard-of-teachers
- Education Policy Institute, & Zuccollo, J. (2023, June 13). Six charts that explain the state of the teaching workforce in England. Education Policy Institute. https://epi.org.uk/publications-and-research/six-charts-that-explain-the-state-of-the-teaching-workforce-in-england/
- Education Select Committee. (2017). Retention and recruitment of teachers: 3 use of evidence, teacher supply model. www.parliament.uk. https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201617/cmselect/cmeduc/199/19906.htm
- Education Support Network. (2023). *Teacher Wellbeing Index 2023*. https://www.educationsupport.org.uk/media/0h4jd5pt/twix_2023.pdf
- Ehren, M., Hutchinson, J., & Muñoz-Chereau, B. (2023). Place-based disparities faced by stuck schools in England: A contextual understanding of low performance and the role of inspection outcomes. *School Effectiveness and School Improvement*, 34(4), 401–418. https://doi.org/10.1080/09243453.2023.2238698
- Equality Trust. (n.d.). The scale of economic inequality in the UK. https://equalitytrust.org.uk/scale-economic-inequality-uk
- Espuny, M., Rosário Serrão Cunha, R., Cabral, I., & Alves, J. (2020). Giving voice to problems faced by school leaders in Portugal. *School Leadership & Management*, 40(4), 352–372. https://doi.org/10.1080/13632434.2020.1719400
- Euronews. (2022, November 30). Teacher shortages worry countries across Europe. https://www.euronews.com/my-europe/2022/11/30/teacher-shortages-worry-countries-across-europe
- European Commission. (2018). *Education and Training Monitor 2018: Country analysis*. https://education.ec.europa.eu/sites/default/files/document-library-docs/volume-2-2018-education-and-training-monitor-country-analysis.pdf
- Everton, T., Turner, P., Hargreaves, L., & Pell, T. (2007). Public perceptions of the teaching profession. *Research Papers in Education*, 22(3), 247–265. https://doi.org/10.1080/02671520701497548
- Fanelli, C., & Brogan, P. (2014). Austerity, labour, and social mobilizations: Rebuilding trade union and working class politics. *Studies in Social Justice*, 8(2), 113–117. ISSN: 1911-4788.
- Farquharson, C., Phelan, D., Sibieta, L., & Tahir, I. (2023). Teacher recruitment, training and retention: Submission to the education select committee. https://ifs.org.uk/publications/teacher-recruitment-training-and-retention-submission-education-select-committee
- Faulkner, D., & Coates, E. A. (2013, September). Early childhood policy and practice in England: Twenty years of change. *International Journal of Early Years Education*, 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1080/09669760.2013.832945
- Finnis, A. (2020, July 2). Schools guidance: The DfE information for primary and secondary schools reopening in September, explained. *iNews*. https://inews.co.uk/

- news/education/schools-guidance-dfe-information-primary-secondary-schools-reopening-september-coronavirus-461849
- Flores, M. (2020). Surviving, being resilient and resisting: Teachers' experiences in adverse times. *Cambridge Journal of Education*, 50(2), 219–240. https://doi.org/10.1080/0305764X.2019.1664399
- Flores, M., & Craig, C. (2023). Reimagining teacher education in light of the teacher shortage and the aftershock of COVID-19: Adjusting to a rapidly shifting world. European Journal of Teacher Education. https://doi.org/10.1080/02619768.2023. 2294697
- Flores, M., & Ferreira, F. (2016). Education and child poverty in times of austerity in Portugal: Implications for teachers and teacher education. *Journal of Education for Teaching*, 42(4), 404–416. https://doi.org/10.1080/02607476.2016.1215549
- Foreign Commonwealth and Development Office (FCDO). (2023). Foreign travel advice: Burkina Faso. https://www.gov.uk/foreign-travel-advice/burkina-faso
- Fotheringham, P., Harriott, T., Healy, G., Arenge, G., & Wilson, E. (2022). Pressures and influences on school leaders navigating policy development during the COVID-19 pandemic. *British Educational Research Journal*, 48, 201–227. https://doi.org/10.1002/berj.3760
- Francis, S. (2023, March 2). Labour attacks Sir Gavin Williamson over teachers 'insult' in leaked texts. *BBC News*. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-politics-64823708
- Franke, F. (2015). Is work intensification extra stress? *Journal of Personnel Psychology*, 14(1), 17–27.
- Freedman, S. (2023). How could Ofsted and the Department for Education reform school inspections in England? Institute for Government. https://www.institutefor government.org.uk/sites/default/files/2023-12/ofsted-inspection-reform.pdf
- Fullard, J. (2021, June 16). *The pandemic and teacher attrition: An exodus waiting to happen*. Education Policy Institute. https://epi.org.uk/publications-and-research/the-pandemic-and-teacher-attrition-an-exodus-waiting-to-happen/
- García, E., & Weiss, E. (2019). The role of early career supports, continuous professional development, and learning communities in the teacher shortage. The Fifth Report in 'The Perfect Storm in the Teacher Labor Market' Series. Economic Policy Institute. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED598210
- Geiger, T., & Pivovarova, M. (2018). The effects of working conditions on teacher retention. *Teachers and Teaching*, 24(6), 604–625. https://doi.org/10.1080/13540602.2018.1457524
- Gellner, T. (2018, October 22). There will be a shortage of 12,300 teachers by 2030: Lateral entrants are 'part of the solution'. *Markische Allgemeine*. https://www.mazonline.de/brandenburg/bis-2030-fehlen-12-300-lehrer-seiteneinsteiger-sind-teil-der-loesung-ISNWYCTW6A4U2CQ3TZMNTQPAGE.html
- Gorard, S., Ventista, O., Morris, R., & See, B. H. (2023). Who wants to be a teacher? Findings from a survey of undergraduates in England. *Educational Studies*, 49(6), 914–936. https://doi.org/10.1080/03055698.2021.1915751
- Gouseti, A. (2021). 'We'd never had to set up a virtual school before': Opportunities and challenges for primary and secondary teachers during emergency remote education. *The Review of Education*, 9(3). https://doi.org/10.1002/rev3.3305

- Gov.uk. (2022). Education recovery in schools: Spring 2022. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/education-recovery-in-schools-spring-2022/education-recovery-in-schools-spring-2022
- Gov.uk. (2023). Autumn and spring term 2022/23. Pupil absence in schools in England. https://explore-education-statistics.service.gov.uk/find-statistics/pupil-absence-in-schools-in-england
- Gray, M., & Barford, A. (2018). The depths of the cuts: The uneven geography of local government austerity. *Cambridge Journal of Regions, Economy and Society*, 11(3), 541–563. https://doi.org/10.1093/cjres/rsy019
- Green, F. (2004). Work intensification, discretion, and the decline in well-being at work. *Eastern Economic Journal*, *30*, 615–625.
- Green, J. (2011). Hitting the target but missing the point. Education, professionalism and the quest for accountability. Routledge.
- Green, M. (2017, September 13). *Tackling workload reports: An ITT provider's response* (blogpost). https://teaching.blog.gov.uk/2017/09/13/tackling-workload-reports-an-itt-providers-response/
- Green, M. (2018, June). Supporting your workload as an early career teacher. *Impact: Journal of the Chartered College of Teaching*. https://impact.chartered.college/article/green-supporting-workload-early-career-teacher/
- Green, M. A., & Semple, M. G. (2023). Occupational inequalities in the prevalence of COVID-19: A longitudinal observational study of England, August 2020 to January 2021. *PLoS One*, 18(4). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0283119
- Greening, J. (2017, October 30). News story: Flexible working in schools summit.

 Department for Education. https://www.gov.uk/government/news/new-support-for-flexible-working-in-schools-pledged-at-summit
- Greenway, C. W., & Eaton-Thomas, K. (2020). Parent experiences of home-schooling children with special educational needs or disabilities during the coronavirus pandemic. *British Journal of Special Education*, 47(4), 510–535. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8578.1234
- Gregory, A. (2020, August 16). Protests and calls to postpone GCSE results as appeals 'mess' deepens A-level chaos Follow live. *The Independent*. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/health/coronavirus-news-live-uk-update-cases-deaths-a-levels-phe-matt-hancock-covid-today-latest-a9672676.html
- Grimshaw, J. P. (2023). Denial and disregard. Ofsted's post-pandemic fall. *The Forum*, 65(3), 35–41. https://doi.org/10.3898/forum.2023.65.3.04
- Guihen, L. (2019). The career experiences and aspirations of women deputy head teachers. *Educational Management Administration & Leadership*, 47(4), 538–554. https://doi.org/10.1177/1741143217751727
- Hallahan, G. (2023, September 6). Where did all the over-50s teachers go? *Times Educational Supplement Magazine (TES)*. https://www.tes.com/magazine/analysis/general/teacher-retention-decline-over-50
- Harland, J., Bradley, E., & Worth, J. (2023, October). *Understanding the factors that support the recruitment and retention of teachers Review of flexible working approaches*. EEF and NFER. https://d2tic4wvo1iusb.cloudfront.net/production/documents/projects/Review-of-flexible-working-approaches.pdf?v=1706873477
- Hattenstone, A., & Lawrie, E. (2021, July 18). Covid: Home-education numbers rise by 75%. *BBC News*. https://www.bbc.com/news/education-5725538

- Heffernan, A., Bright, D., Kim, M., Longmuir, F., & Magyar, B. (2022). 'I cannot sustain the workload and the emotional toll': Reasons behind Australian teachers' intentions to leave the profession. *Australian Journal of Education*, 66(2), 196–209. https://doi-org.bishopg.idm.oclc.org/10.1177/00049441221086654
- Heffernan, A., Longmuir, F., Bright, D., & Kim, M. (2019). Perceptions of teachers and teaching in Australia. Monash University. https://www.monash.edu/thankyour-teacher/docs/Perceptions-of-Teachers-and-Teaching-in-Australia-report-Nov-2019.pdf
- Henry, J. (2023, November 5). Newly-qualified teachers quit UK for schools abroad due to abject pay conditions. *The Observer*. https://www.theguardian.com/education/2023/nov/05/newly-qualified-teachers-quit-uk-for-schools-abroad-due-to-abject-pay-and-conditions
- Hill, J. (2023, December 12). The schools putting pupil mental health at the heart of everything. Schools Week. https://schoolsweek.co.uk/schools-strategies-for-mentalhealth/
- Hordern, J., & Brooks, C. (2023). The core content framework and the 'new science' of educational research. *Oxford Review of Education*, 1–19. https://doiorg.bishopg.idm.oclc.org/10.1080/03054985.2023.2182768
- Hulme, M., Beauchamp, G., Clarke, L., & Hamilton, L. (2023). Collaboration in times of crisis: Leading UK schools in the early stages of a pandemic. *Leadership* and Policy in Schools, 22(1), 161–180. https://doi.org/10.1080/15700763.2021. 1917623
- Ingersoll, R., Merrill, L., & May, H. (2014). What are the effects of teacher education and preparation on beginning teacher attrition? Research Report (#RR-82). Consortium for Policy Research in Education, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia. https://www.cpre.org/sites/default/files/researchreport/2018_prepeffects2014.pdf
- Ingersoll, R. M., Merrill, E., Stuckey, D., & Collins, G. (2018). Seven trends: The transformation of the teaching force. https://core.ac.uk/reader/219381080
- International Task Force on Teachers for Education. (2010). *Teacher attrition in Sub-Saharan Africa: The neglected dimension of the teacher supply challenge*. https://teachertaskforce.org/sites/default/files/migrate_default_content_files/teacher_attrition_1.pdf
- International Task Force on Teachers for Education (ITFTE) 2030. (2021). Closing the Gap: Ensuring there are enough qualified and supported teachers in sub-Saharan Africa. UNESCO. https://teachertaskforce.org/sites/default/files/2021-09/Closing% 20the%20gap%20-%20Ensuring%20there%20are%20enough%20qualified%20and %20supported%20teachers_TTF%20advocacy%20brief%20July%202021_v2.pdf
- Ipsos. (2022). Ipsos Veracity Index 2022. https://www.ipsos.com/en-uk/ipsos-veracity-index-2022
- ITV News. (2020, March 20). Coronavirus: GCSE and A-level results to be based on teachers predicted grades. *ITV News*. https://www.itv.com/news/2020-03-20/coronavirus-gcse-and-a-level-results-to-be-based-on-teachers-predicted-graces
- Jenkins, F. (2023). Unveiling the unfolding crisis of teacher shortages. *The Munich Eye*. https://themunicheye.com/unveiling-the-unfolding-crisis-of-teacher-shortages-5534

- Johnson, M., & Coleman, V. (2021). Teaching in uncertain times: Exploring links between the pandemic, assessment workload, and teacher wellbeing in England. *Research in Education*. https://doi.org/10.1177/00345237231195270
- Jones, A. L., & Kessler, M. A. (2020). Teachers' emotion and identity work during a pandemic. *Frontiers in Education*, 5. https://doi.org/10.3389/feduc.2020.583775
- Kidd, W., & Murray, J. (2020). The Covid-19 pandemic and its effects on teacher education in England: How teacher educators moved placement learning online. *European Journal of Teacher Education*, 43(4), 542–558. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 02619768.2020.1820480
- Kim, L. E., Fields, D., & Asbury, K. (2023). 'It feels like I'm back to being a teacher': A longitudinal trajectory analysis of teachers' experiences during the first 8 months of COVID-19 in England. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 93, 1105–1122.
- Kim, L. E., Leary, R., & Asbury, K. (2021). Teachers' narratives during COVID-19 partial school reopenings: An exploratory study. *Educational Research*, 63(2), 244–260. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131881.2021.1918014
- Kim, L. E., Oxley, L., & Asbury, K. (2022). "My brain feels like a browser with 100 tabs open": A longitudinal study of teachers' mental health and well-being during the COVID-19 pandemic. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 92, 299–318. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjep.12450
- Klassen, R., Rushby, J., Durksen, T., & Bardach, L. (2021). Examining teacher recruitment strategies in England. *Journal of Education for Teaching*, 47(2), 163–185. https://doi.org/10.1080/02607476.2021.1876501
- Knight, J., Quickfall, A., Noble-Rogers, J., Hollis, E., Brooks, C., & Walker, M. (2021). *It is ain't broke, handle with care. All Party Parliamentary Group for the teaching profession*. https://appgteachingcom.files.wordpress.com/2021/07/21.06.30-report-of-the-ite-sig-to-the-appg-on-the-teaching-profession-jmc4.pdf
- Konzelmann, S. J. (2014). The political economics of austerity. Cambridge Journal of Economics, 38(4), 701–741. https://doi.org/10.1093/cje/bet076
- Kubicek, B., Paškvan, M., & Korunka, C. (2014). Development and validation of an instrument for assessing job demands arising from accelerated change: The Intensification of Job Demands Scale (IDS). *European Journal of Work & Organizational Psychology*. https://doi.org/10.1080/1359432X.2014.979160
- Kultusministerkonferenz (KMK). (2018). KMK—Conference of Ministers of Education. Lehrereinstellungsbedarf und—Angebot in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland 2018–2030. Zusammengefasste Modellrechnungen der Länder. Teacher Recruitment Needs and Supply in the Federal Republic of Germany 2018–2030. Summarized Model Calculations of the German States. https://www.kmk.org/fileadmin/Dateien/pdf/Statistik/Dokumentationen/Dok_216_Bericht_LEB_LEA_2018.pdf
- La Velle, L., Newman, S., Montgomery, C., & Hyatt, D. (2020). Initial teacher education in England and the Covid-19 pandemic: Challenges and opportunities. *Journal of Education for Teaching*, 46(4), 596–608. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 02607476.2020.1803051
- Lavalette, M. (2017). Austerity, inequality and the context of contemporary social work. Social Work and Social Sciences Review, 19(1), 31–39. https://doi.org/ 10.1921/swssr.v19i1.1080

- Lawlor, E. F. (2021). COVID-19 as America's stress test. The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, 698, 185–198. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 00027162211069718
- Leksy, K., Wójciak, M., Gawron, G., Muster, R., Dadaczynski, K., & Okan, O. (2023). Work-related stress of Polish school principals during the COVID-19 pandemic as a risk factor for burnout. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 20(1), 805. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph20010805
- Lewis, S. J., Dack, K., Relton, C. L., Munafo, M. R., & Smith, G. D. (2020). Was the risk of death among the population of teachers and other school workers in England and Wales due to COVID-19 and all causes higher than other occupations during the pandemic in 2020? An ecological study using routinely collected data on deaths from the Office for National Statistics. *BMJ Open*. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2021-050656
- Lofthouse, R., & Hollweck, T. (2021). Contextual coaching: Levering and leading school improvement through collaborative professionalism. *International Journal* of Mentoring and Coaching in Education. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJMCE-01-2021-0019
- Longmuir, F., Gallo Cordoba, B., Phillips, M., Allen, K. A., & Moharami, M. (2022). Australian teachers' perceptions of their work in 2022. Monash University. https://doi.org/10.26180/21212891
- Lucas, M., Nelson, J., & Sims, D. (2020). Schools' responses to Covid-19: Pupil engagement in remote learning. NFER. https://www.nfer.ac.uk/publications/schools-responses-to-covid-19-pupil-engagement-in-remote-learning/
- Madalinska-Michalak, J. (2020). Teacher education policy issues in Poland: Recommendations for building a high-quality teaching profession. *Kultura Społeczeństwo Edukacja*, 2, 7–25. https://www.ceeol.com/search/article-detail?id=956428
- Mabeya, M. T. (2021). Influence of personal characteristics on teacher attrition in public secondary in Kenya. *International Researchers*, 9(2). https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3796164
- Madigan, D. J., & Kim, L. E. (2021). Towards an understanding of teacher attrition: A meta-analysis of burnout, job satisfaction, and teachers' intentions to quit. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2021.103425
- Mahmud, A., & Castro-Kemp, S. (2022). "Lost all hope in government": Learned helplessness of professionals working in specialised education settings in England during COVID-19. Frontiers in Education, 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/feduc. 2022.803044
- Maisuria, A., Roberts, N., Long, R., & Donechi, S. (2023, December 12). *Teacher recruitment and retention in England*. House of Commons Library. https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-7222/CBP-7222.pdf
- McBrearty, S. (2023, June 6). If we solve the retention crisis, the recruitment crisis will follow. *Schools Week*. https://schoolsweek.co.uk/if-we-solve-the-retention-crisis-the-recruitment-crisis-will-follow/
- McKay, G., Venner, G., Nguipdop-Djomo, P., Mangtani, P., Sundaram, N., Lacey, A., Dawe, F., Jones, P., Lelii, F., Ladhani, S., & Bonell, C. (2023). English head teacher perspectives on school responses to protect student and staff mental wellbeing in the later stages of the COVID-19 pandemic. *Health Education Journal*, 82(8), 837–849. https://doi.org/10.1177/00178969231206112

- McLean, D., Worth, J., & Faulkner-Ellis, H. (2023). *Teacher labour market in England Annual Report 2023*. NFER. https://www.nfer.ac.uk/publications/teacher-labour-market-in-england-annual-report-2023/
- McNamara, O., Howson, J., Gunter, H., & Fryers, A. (2010). No job for a Woman? The impact of gender in school leadership. NASUWT. https://download.ei-ie.org/Docs/WebDepot/No%20Job%20for%20a%20Woman%20-%20Impact%20of%20gender%20in%20school%20leadership%20-%20NASUWT%202013.pdf
- Meng, X. (2020). A massive stress test with many unexpected opportunities (for data science). Harvard Data Science Review. Special Issue 1: COVID-19: Unprecedented Challenges and Chances. https://doi.org/10.1162/99608f92.1b77b932
- Mikus, K., & Teoh, K. (2022). Psychological Capital, future-oriented coping, and the well-being of secondary school teachers in Germany. *Educational Psychology*, 42(3), 334–353. https://doi.org/10.1080/01443410.2021.1954601
- Moon, B., & Villet, C. (2017). Can new modes of digital learning help resolve the teacher crisis in Sub-Saharan Africa? *Journal of Learning and Development*, 4(1), 23–25. https://doi.org/10.56059/jl4d.v4i1.194
- Moore, J. (2021, January 30). Teacher-bashing has become a national sport, but it's your children who will suffer. *The Independent*. https://www.independent.co.uk/voices/teacher-coronavirus-school-safety-b1795126.html
- Morgan, N. M. P. (2015). Empowering Women in Education Leadership Conference speech given at Newton Prep School, London on 18th March 2015. https:// www.gov.uk
- Morris, S. (2022, February 17). COVID-19: All children aged 5 11 in UK will be offered coronavirus vaccine as England and Northern Ireland become latest nations to confirm plan. *Sky News*. https://news.sky.com/story/covid-19-all-children-aged-5-11-in-uk-will-be-offered-coronavirus-vaccine-as-england-and-northern-ireland-become-latest-nations-to-confirm-plan-12539154
- Moss, G., Allen, R., Bradbury, A., Duncan, S., Harmey, S., & Levy, R. (2020). Primary teachers' experience of the COVID-19 lockdown Eight key messages for policymakers going forward. UCL Institute of Education. https://discovery.ucl.ac.uk/id/eprint/10103669/1/Moss_DCDT%20Report%201%20Final.pdf
- Murtagh, L. (2022). Remote tutor visits to placement settings and the changing dynamics between university tutors, school-based mentors and pre-service teachers. *Journal of Further and Higher Education*, 46(3), 354–367. https://doi.org/10.1080/0309877X.2021.194555
- National Foundation for Educational Research. (2023). *Teacher recruitment and retention in England data dashboard*. https://www.nfer.ac.uk/key-topics-expertise/school-workforce/teacher-recruitment-and-retention-in-england-data-dashboard/
- National Association of School Teachers and Women Teachers. (2017). Flexible working: The experiences of teachers. NASUWT. https://www.nasuwt.org.uk/advice/conditions-of-service/flexible-working.html
- National Association of Head Teachers. (2021). *The school leadership supply crisis*. NAHT. https://www.naht.org.uk/Portals/0/PDF's/The%20school%20leadership% 20supply%20crisis.pdf?ver=2021-04-13-075256-000
- National Association of Head Teachers. (2022). Gone for Good: Leaders who are lost to the teaching profession. NAHT. https://www.naht.org.uk/Portals/0/PDF's/Campaigns/NAHT-Retention-rate-report-FINAL.pdf

- National Association of Schoolmasters Union of Women Teachers (NASUWT). (2019). *The Big Question 2019 Survey Report*. https://www.nasuwt.org.uk/uploads/assets/uploaded/981c20ce-145e-400a-805969e777762b13.pdf
- National Association of Schoolmasters Union of Women Teachers (NASUWT). (2023). *The Big Question 2023: Survey Report*. https://www.nasuwt.org.uk/static/847bdd11-256f-4aec-8ee7cc0201f2bf9f/e6b71e03-fca3-45a9-abad2b3046f78538/Big-Question-Survey-Report-2023.pdf
- National Center for Education Statistics (NCES). (2022). School pulse panel survey. NCES. https://ies.ed.gov/schoolsurvey/spp/
- National Education Council (CNE). (2021). Estado da Educacao 2020. CNE. https://www.cnedu.pt/en/publications/estado-da-educacao/1716-estado-da-educacao-2020
- National Education Union. (2019). Response to the DfE workload survey 2019. https://neu.org.uk/workload/dfe-workload-survey-2019
- National Education Union. (2022). State of education: The profession survey. https://neu.org.uk/state-education-2022
- National Foundation for Educational Research. (2024). NFER comments on DfE data showing deteriorating financial position of schools. https://www.nfer.ac.uk/press-releases/nfer-comments-on-dfe-data-showing-deteriorating-financial-position-of-schools/
- National Health Service. (2023). *Mental health of children and young people in England, 2023 Wave 4 follow up to the 2017 survey*. https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-information/publications/statistical/mental-health-of-children-and-young-people-in-england/2023-wave-4-follow-up
- Neale, I. (2018). Teachers: Stressed and undervalued But satisfied with their job. YouGov survey. https://yougov.co.uk/economy/articles/22016-teachers-stressed-and-undervalued-satisfied-their-
- Noble-Rogers, J. (2021, July 8). Disjointed, un-costed and undeliverable: The DfE's proposals for the reform of the ITE market. UCET Blog. https://www.ucet.ac.uk/13220/disjointed-un-costed-and-undeliverable-the-dfes-proposals-for-the-reform-of-the-ite-market
- Noble-Rogers, J. (2022, September 30). Has the initial teacher training market review caused a supply crisis? *WONKHE*. https://wonkhe.com/blogs/has-the-initial-teacher-training-market-review-caused-a-supply-crisis/
- Nye, P. (2022, October 17). Pre-pandemic school standards won't return as quickly as we'd like. *Schools Week*. https://schoolsweek.co.uk/pre-pandemic-school-standards-wont-return-as-quickly-as-wed-like/
- OECD. (2014). TALIS 2013 Results: An international perspective on teaching and learning. TALIS, OECD Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1787/79789264196261-en
- OECD. (2020). TALIS 2018 Results (Volume II): Teachers and school leaders as valued professionals. TALIS, OECD Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1787/19cf08df-en
- OECD. (2023a). *Education at a Glance: Germany*. OECD. https://gpseducation.oecd.org/ CountryProfile?plotter=h5&primaryCountry=DEU&treshold=5&topic=EO
- OECD. (2023b). *Education at a Glance 2023: OECD indicators*. OECD. https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/deliver/e13bef63-en.pdf?itemId=%2Fcontent% 2Fpublication%2Fe13bef63-en&mimeType=pdf
- Office for National Statistics. (2020, July 22). Coronavirus and homeschooling in Britain: April to June 2020. ONS. https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/

- education and child care/articles/coronavirus and homes chooling in great britain/apriltojune 2020
- Office for National Statistics. (2022). *Is hybrid working here to stay?* https://www.ons.gov.uk/employmentandlabourmarket/peopleinwork
- Office for National Statistics. (2023). Food and energy price inflation. https://www.ons.gov.uk/economy/inflationandpriceindices/articles/foodand energypriceinflationuk/2023#food-price-inflation
- Ofsted. (2004). A new relationship with schools: Improving performance through school self-evaluation. DfE. https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/4155045.pdf
- Ofsted. (2019a). *Teacher well-being at work in schools and further education providers*. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5fb41122e90e07208d0d5df1/Teacher_well-being_report_110719F.pdf
- Ofsted. (2019b). *The education inspection framework*. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/education-inspection-framework
- Ofsted. (2020, November 10). Ofsted: Children hardest hit by COVID-19 pandemic are regressing in basic skills and learning. https://www.gov.uk/government/news/ofsted-children-hardest-hit-by-covid-19-pandemic-are-regressing-in-basic-skills-and-learning
- Ofsted. (2021, May 19). *Teaching teachers during COVID-19*. GOV.UK. https://dera.ioe.ac.uk/id/eprint/37964/1/Teaching%20teachers%20during%20COVID-19%20-%20GOV.UK.pdf
- Omari, M., & Paull, M. (2015). Public sector work intensification and negative behaviors. *Journal of Organizational Change Management*, 28(4), 603–613.
- Otte, J. (2023, July 5). 'The task is impossible': Three teachers on why they are quitting. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/education/2023/jul/05/the-task-is-impossible-three-teachers-on-why-they-are-quitting
- Oxley, L., & Kim, L. (2023). Newspapers' portrayal of the teaching profession during the COVID-19 pandemic in England: A content analysis. *Psychology of Education Review*, 41–48. ISSN 1463-9807.
- Palm, A. (2020). Causes of teacher attrition from the perspective of selected teachers who left the profession. Doctoral dissertation. University of South Africa, South Africa. http://uir.unisa.ac.za/handle/10500/26927
- Paškvan, M., Kubicek, B., Prem, R., & Korunka, C. (2016). Cognitive appraisal of work intensification. *International Journal of Stress Management*, 23(2), 124–146. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0039689
- Perrone, F. (2020). How principal leadership and teacher burnout are associated with early career teacher mobility. In P. Youngs, J. Kim, & M. Mavrogordato (Eds.), *Exploring principal development and teacher outcomes*. Routledge.
- Perrone, F., Player, D., & Youngs, P. (2019). Administrative climate, early career teacher burnout, and turnover. *Journal of School Leadership*, 29(3), 191–209. https://doi.org/10.1177/1052684619836823
- Perryman, J. (2006). Panoptic performativity and school inspection regimes: Disciplinary mechanisms and life under special measures. *Journal of Education Policy*, 21(2), 147–161. https://discovery.ucl.ac.uk/id/eprint/10023273/1/Perryman2006Panoptic147.pdf

- Perryman, J., & Calvert, G. (2020). What motivates people to teach, and why do they leave? Accountability, performativity and teacher retention. *British Journal of Educational Studies*, 68(1), 3–23. https://doi.org/10.1080/00071005.2019.1589417
- Perryman, J., Leaton Gray, S., Hargreaves, E., & Saville, K. (2022). 'Feeling overwhelmed': Pedagogy and professionalism in a pandemic. *Pedagogy, Culture & Society*. https://doi.org/10.1080/14681366.2022.2133157
- Prime Minister's Office, & Johnson, B. (2020, September 9). *Speech: Prime Minister's statement on coronavirus (COVID-19)*. https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/pm-press-conference-statement-9-september-2020
- Prime Minister's Office., & Sunak, R. (2023, January 4). *Prime Minister sets ambition of maths to 18 in speech* (Press release). GOV.UK. https://www.gov.uk/government/news/prime-minister-sets-ambition-of-maths-to-18-in-speech
- Quinn, D. (1999). Beyond civilization: Humanity's next great adventure. Crown.
- Quickfall, A. F. (2020). The life histories of teacher mothers: Exploring a special situation. Sheffield Hallam University. https://shura.shu.ac.uk/28482/
- Ratcliffe, R. (2015, March 19). What's putting young people off teaching? *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/education/2015/mar/19/whats-putting-young-people-off-teaching
- Rear, J. (2023, October 11). How pushy parents are making teaching almost unbearable. *The Telegraph*. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2023/10/11/pushy-parents-teacher-resignations-complaints-shortage/
- Redding, C., & Henry, G. T. (2019). Leaving school early: An examination of novice teachers' within- and end-of-year turnover. *American Educational Research Journal*, 56(1), 204–236. https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831218790542
- Research Excellence Framework (REF) Sub-Panel. (2022). *REF21: Overview report by Main Panel C and Sub-panels 13 to 24*. https://archive.ref.ac.uk/publications-and-reports/main-panel-overview-reports/
- Rice, S. (2005). You don't bring me flowers any more: A fresh look at the vexed issue of teacher status. *Australian Journal of Education*, 49(2), 182–196. https://doi.org/10.1177/000494410504900206
- Richardson, H. (2021a, August 17). Urgent call for Covid-safe ventilation in schools. BBC News. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/education-58243238
- Richardson, H. (2021b, October 5). School covid absences rise two-thirds in a fortnight. *BBC News*. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/education-58805054
- Richardson, H. (2021c, November 16). Ofsted inspections for all England's schools and colleges. *BBC News*. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/education-59306584
- Richardson, H. (2022, January 2). Covid: Pupils to wear masks in class in England's secondary schools to tackle Omicron. *BBC News*. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/education-59840634
- Roberts, J. (2022, March 14). England's teaching workforce 'among least experienced'. *The Times Educational Supplement*. https://www.tes.com/magazine/news/secondary/englands-teaching-workforce-among-least-experienced
- Ross, M. (2021, February 26). Algorithms & accountabilities: An interview with Jonathan Slater, former UK education chief. Global Government Forum. https://www.globalgovernmentforum.com/algorithms-accountabilities-interview-jonathan-slater-former-uk-education-perm-sec/

- Rushton, E. A. C., Murtagh, L., Ball-Smith, C., Black, B., Dunlop, L., Gibbons, S., Ireland, K., Morse, R., Reading, C., & Scott, C. (2023). Reflecting on 'classroom readiness' in initial teacher education in a time of global pandemic from the perspectives of eight university providers from across England, UK. *Journal of Education for Teaching*, 49(4), 551–568. https://doi.org/10.1080/02607476.2022. 2150840
- Schaefer, L., & Clandinin, J. (2019). Sustaining teachers' stories to live by: Implications for teacher education. *Teachers and Teaching*, 25(1), 54–68. https://doi.org/10.1080/13540602.2018.1532407
- Schechter, C., Da'as, R., & Qadach, M. (2022). Crisis leadership: Leading schools in a global pandemic. *Management in Education*. https://doi.org/10.1177/08920 206221084050
- Schmidt, J., Klusmann, U., Lüdtke, O., Möller, J., & Kunter, M. (2017). What makes good and bad days for beginning teachers? A diary study on daily uplifts and hassles. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 48, 85–97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2016.09.004
- Scientific Advisory Group for Emergencies (SAGE). (2020, November 4). SAGE 65 minutes: Coronavirus (COVID-19) response. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/sage-65-minutes-coronavirus-covid-19-response-4-november-2020
- See, B. H., & Gorard, S. (2020). Why don't we have enough teachers?: A reconsideration of the available evidence. *Research Papers in Education*, 35(4), 416–442. https://doi.org/10.1080/02671522.2019.1568535
- See, B. H., Morris, R., Gorard, S., & El Soufi, N. (2020a). What works in attracting and retaining teachers in challenging schools and areas? *Oxford Review of Education*, 46(6), 678–697. https://doi.org/10.1080/03054985.2020.1775566
- See, B. H., Morris, R., Gorard, S., Kokotsaki, D., & Abdi, S. (2020b). Teacher recruitment and retention: A critical review of international evidence of most promising interventions. *Education Sciences*, 10(10), 262. https://doi.org/10.3390/ educsci10100262
- Seeliger, S., & Hakkansson Lindqvist, M. (2023). Dealing with teacher shortage in Germany—A closer view of four federal states. *Education Sciences*. *13*(3), 227. https://doi.org/10.3390/educsci13030227
- Sharp, C., Smith, R., Worth, J., & Van den Brande, J. (2019). *Part-time teaching and flexible working in secondary schools*. NFER. https://www.nfer.ac.uk/publications/part-time-teaching-and-flexible-working-in-secondary-schools/
- Shaw, P. A., & Shaw, A. (2023). COVID-19 and remote learning: Experiences of parents supporting children with special needs and disability during the pandemic. *Education 3-13*, 51(3), 371–385. https://doi.org/10.1080/03004279.2021.1960579
- Shine, K. (2015). Reporting the 'exodus': News coverage of teacher shortage in Australian newspapers. *Issues in Educational Research*, 25(4), 501–516. https://www.iier.org.au/iier25/shine.pdf
- Sibieta, L. (2021, June 18). Comparing education catch-up spending within and outside the UK. Education Policy Institute. https://epi.org.uk/publications-and-research/comparing-education-catch-up-spending-within-and-outside-the-uk/
- Sibieta, L. (2023). *The decline in spending on school buildings*. Institute for Fiscal Studies. https://ifs.org.uk/articles/decline-spending-school-buildings
- Sibieta, L., & Cottell, J. (2020, October). *Education policy responses across the UK to the pandemic*. Education Policy Institute and Nuffield Foundation. https://epi.org.uk/wp-

- content/uploads/2020/10/UK-Education-Policy-Response_Pandemic_EPI.pdfhttps://epi.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/UK-Education-Policy-Response_Pandemic_EPI.pdf
- Simpson, F. (2020, June 17). Government laptop scheme a 'national scandal' as 68,000 devices still not delivered. *Children and Young People Now*. https://www.cypnow.co.uk/news/article/government-laptop-scheme-a-national-scandal-as-68-000-devices-still-not-delivered
- Sims, S. (2021). Making good on the initial teacher training market review. CEPEO Working Paper No. 21-09. Centre for Education Policy and Equalising Opportunities, UCL. https://EconPapers.repec.org/RePEc:ucl:cepeow:21-09
- Sinclair, C. (2008). Initial and changing student teacher motivation and commitment to teaching. Asia-Pacific Journal of Teacher Education, 36(2), 79–104. https:// doi.org/10.1080/13598660801971658
- Skipp, A., Hopwood, V., TyersWebster, C. R., & Rutt, S. (2021). The reported effects of the pandemic on pupils in special schools and colleges and what they need now. ASK Research, National Foundation for Educational Research, Nuffield Foundation, UCL Institute of Education. https://www.nfer.ac.uk/publications/the-reported-effects-of-the-pandemic-on-pupils-in-special-schools-and-colleges-and-what-they-need-now/
- Slowik, K., & Zubik, M. (2023, November 2). Roundup of directors: There are no people willing to run schools. Wyborcza.pl. https://wyborcza.pl/7,75398,30354265,dyrektorzy-z-lapanki-nie-ma-chetnych-do-kierowania-szkolami.html#S.TD-K.C-B.1-L.1.duzy
- Smith, M. (2022, November 22). 'It killed my spirit': How 3 teachers are navigating the burnout crisis in education. CNBC. https://www.cnbc.com/2022/11/22/teachers-are-in-the-midst-of-a-burnout-crisis-it-became-intolerable.html
- Smith, J. A., Flowers, P., & Larkin, M. (2009). *Interpretative phenomenological analysis: Theory, method and research*. Sage.
- Spear, S., Parkin, J., van Steen, T., & Goodall, J. (2023). Fostering "parental participation in schooling": Primary school teachers' insights from the COVID-19 school closures. *Educational Review*, 75(5), 932–951. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131911.2021.2007054
- Stevenson, H., & Milner, A. (2023). Towards a framework of action on the attractiveness of the teaching profession through effective social dialogue in education. European Trade Union Committee for Education. https://www.csee-etuce.org/en/resources/publications/5092-towards-a-framework-of-action-on-the-attractiveness-of-the-teaching-profession-through-effective-social-dialogue-in-education-2023
- Sturrock, S. (2022). Primary teachers' experiences of neo-liberal education reform in England: 'Nothing is ever good enough. *Research Papers in Education*, 37(6), 1214–1240. https://doi.org/10.1080/02671522.2021.1941213
- Sundaram, N., Abramsky, T., Oswald, W. E., Cook, S., Halliday, K. E., Nguipdop-Djomo, P., SturgessIreland, G., Ladhani, S. N., Mangtani, P., Langan, S. M., Hargreaves, J. R., & Bonell, C. (2023). Implementation of COVID-19 preventive measures and staff well-being in a sample of English schools 2020–2021. *Journal of School Health*, 93(4), 266–278. https://doi.org/10.1111/josh.13264
- Supreme Audit Office (NIK). (2021). NIK about organisation of teachers' work in state schools Part 1. https://www.nik.gov.pl/en/news/nik-about-organisation-of-teachers-work-in-state-schools-part-1.html

- The Local DE (DPA). (2023, October 4). *Germany sees rise in teachers without formal qualifications*. https://www.thelocal.de/20231004/germany-sees-rise-in-teachers-without-formal-qualifications
- The North Africa Post. (2022, December 5). *Burkina Faso: Four teachers killed in terrorist attack*. https://northafricapost.com/63225-burkina-faso-four-teachers-killed-in-terrorist-attack.html
- Thomson, P., Greany, T., & Martindale, N. (2021). The trust deficit in England: Emerging research evidence about school leaders and the pandemic. *Journal of Educational Administration & History*, 53(3–4), 296–300. https://doi.org/10.1080/00220620.2021.1975366
- Tidman, Z. (2021a, January 12). Demand for school places 'greatly increased' since spring lockdown, poll finds amid calls for teachers to get vaccinated. *The Independent*. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/education/education-news/covid-vaccine-uk-school-teachers-b1785415.html
- Tidman, Z. (2021b, February 26). Teachers 'disappointed' and police 'scared and betrayed' after vaccines to be prioritised over age, not profession. *The Independent*. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/covid-vaccine-priority-teachers-police-b1808118.html
- Timmins, J. (2021). Schools and coronavirus: The government's handling of education during the pandemic. Institute for Government. https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/sites/default/files/publications/schools-and-coronavirus.pdf
- Toynbee, P. (2013, April 22). Teacher bashing: A political sport with no winners. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2013/apr/22/teacher-bashing-gove-performance-pay
- UNESCO (2020, October 5). With over 63 million teachers impacted by the Covid-19 crisis, on World Teachers' Day, UNESCO urges increased investment in teachers for Learning Recovery. UNESCO. https://www.unesco.org/en/articles/over-63-million-teachers-impacted-covid-19-crisis-world-teachers-day-unesco-urges-increased
- UNESCO. (2023). Global report on teachers; addressing teacher shortages. UNESCO. https://teachertaskforce.org/sites/default/files/2023-11/2023_TTF-UNESCO_Global-report-on-teachers-Addressing-teacher-shortages_EN.pdf
- UNICEF. (2021). Education through radio for a resilient education system in crisis contexts. UNICEF. https://www.unicef.org/burkinafaso/en/stories/education-through-radio-resilient-education-system-crisis-contexts
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). (2023, July 28). UNHCR calls for ban on forced returns to Burkina Faso amid escalating humanitarian crisis. https://www.unhcr.org/uk/news/briefing-notes/unhcr-calls-banforced-returns-burkina-faso-amid-escalating-humanitarian-crisis#:~:text=As% 20of%20June%202023%2C%20over,crises%20on%20the%20African%20continent
- Valtierra, K., & Michalec, P. (2017, Jan.-Dec.). Deep curriculum: Guiding the inner lives of early career teachers. *Curriculum and Teaching Dialogue*, 19(1–2), 19. http://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A514850244/AONE?u=anon~8b0d8b89&sid=googleScholar&xid=36dc5671
- Van den Borre, L., Spruyt, B., & Van Droogenbroeck, F. (2021). Early career teacher retention intention: Individual, school and country characteristics. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 105. ISSN 0742-051X https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2021. 103427

- Walczak, A. (2021, September 17). Polish schools face crisis amid exodus of teachers. https://notesfrompoland.com/2021/09/17/polish-schools-face-crisis-amid-exodus-of-teachers/
- Walker, A. (2022, December 8). ITT review: DfE rejects all accreditation appeals. *Schools Week*. https://schoolsweek.co.uk/itt-review-dfe-rejects-all-accreditation-appeals/#:~:text=All%20appeals%20made%20by%20teacher,operating%20in%20England%20last%20year
- Walker, A. (2023a, June 24). ITT partnerships to help 'cold spots' fall through. Schools Week. https://schoolsweek.co.uk/itt-partnerships-to-help-cold-spots-fall-through/
- Walker, P. (2023b, April 17). 'Anti-maths mindset' costs UK a huge sum, Rishi Sunak claims. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/education/2023/apr/17/anti-maths-mindset-costs-uk-a-huge-sum-rishi-sunak-claims
- Walker, M., Sharp, C., & Sims, D. (2020). *Job satisfaction and workload of teachers and senior leaders*. National Foundation for Educational Research. https://www.nfer.ac.uk/publications/schools-responses-to-covid-19-job-satisfaction-and-workload-of-teachers-and-senior-leaders/
- Warwick Medical School. (n.d.). The Warwick-Edinburgh Mental Wellbeing Scales WEMWBS. https://warwick.ac.uk/fac/sci/med/research/platform/wemwbs
- Waters, S., & McKee, M. (2023). Ofsted: A case of official negligence? *BMJ*, 381. https://www.bmj.com/content/381/bmj.p1147
- Welham, H. (2015, April 5). Very few teachers in Germany quit. If they do, it could be due to workload. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/teacher-network/2015/apr/05/teachers-germany-quit-heavy-workloads
- Wellfair, R. (2017, March 26). The press is full of bad-news stories about teaching We desperately need to focus on the positives as well. *The Times Educational Supplement*. https://www.tes.com/magazine/archive/press-full-bad-news-stories-about-teaching-we-desperately-need-focus-positives-well
- Whittaker, F. (2023, December 20). Teacher pay: Consider 'impact' on school budgets, Keegan tells STRB. *Schools Week*. https://schoolsweek.co.uk/teacher-pay-consider-impact-on-school-budgets-keegan-tells-strb/
- Whittaker, F. (2020a, April 28). Coronavirus: Oak National Academy delivers 2m lessons in first week. *Schools Week*. https://schoolsweek.co.uk/coronavirus-oak-national-academy-delivers-2m-lessons-in-first-week/
- Whittaker, F. (2020b, December 18). What did we learn from Nick Gibb about mass-testing in schools? *Schools Week*. https://schoolsweek.co.uk/what-did-we-learn-from-nick-gibb-about-mass-testing-in-schools/
- Whittaker, F. (2021, January 5). Boris Johnson's decision to open schools for one day put lives at risk. *The New Statesman*. https://www.newstatesman.com/politics/ukpolitics/2021/01/boris-johnson-s-decision-open-schools-one-day-put-lives-risk
- Whittaker, F. (2022, March 18). Covid: Ex-teacher call to arms falls flat as 1 in 3 make it to classroom. *Schools Week*. https://schoolsweek.co.uk/covid-ex-teacher-call-to-arms-falls-flat-as-1-in-3-make-it-to-classroom/
- Wilkins, C., & Wood, P. (2009). Initial teacher education in the panopticon. *Journal of Education for Teaching*, 35(3), 283–297. https://doi.org/10.1080/0260747090309 2821
- Wong, A. (2022, December 21). Overworked, underpaid? The toll of burnout is contributing to teacher shortages nationwide. USA Today. https://eu.usatoday.com/ story/news/education/2022/12/21/why-there-teacher-shortage-schools-strugglednationwide-2022/10882103002/

- Wong, A. (2023, February 28). Despite 'teacher shortage', coming layoffs could put newly hired teachers of color at risk. USA Today. https://eu.usatoday.com/story/ news/education/2023/02/28/teacher-layoffs-seniority-hurt-education-diversity/ 11213143002/
- Wood, P. (2019). Rethinking time in the workload debate. *Management in Education*, 33(2), 86–90. https://doi.org/10.1177/0892020618823481
- Woodhouse, J. (2023). *Teaching in England post-1988: Reflections and career histories*. Emerald Publishing Limited. https://doi.org/10.1108/9781803825090
- Worth, J. (2023a, February 8). NFER: Can teacher pay improve recruitment and retention? NFER. https://www.nasbtt.org.uk/nfer-can-teacher-pay-improve-recruitment-and-retention/
- Worth, J. (2023b). Short supply: Addressing the post-pandemic teacher supply challenge in England. National Foundation for Education Research. https://www.nfer.ac.uk/ publications/short-supply-addressing-the-post-pandemic-teacher-supply-challengein-england/
- Worth, J., & Faulkner-Ellis, H. (2021). Teacher Labour Market in England Annual Report 2021. National Foundation for Educational Research. https://www.nfer.ac.uk/publications/teacher-labour-market-in-england-2021/
- Worth, J., Lynch, S., Hilary, J., Rennie, C., & Andrade, J. (2018, October). Teacher orkforce dynamics in England. NFER. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED5 94462.pdf
- Worth, J., & McLean, D. (2022). What teachers do next after leaving and its implications for pay-setting. NFER. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/61d81e9c8fa8f505893f1c8f/What_teachers_do_next_after_leaving_and_the_implications_for_pay_setting.pdf
- Worth, J., & Van Der Brande, J. (2019). *Teacher Labour Market in England Annual Report 2019*. NFER. https://www.nfer.ac.uk/publications/teacher-labour-market-in-england-annual-report-2019/
- Yeomans, E., Woolcock, N., & Blakely, R. (2020, December 18). Anger after head teachers told at last minute to delay reopening schools'. *The Times*. www.thetimes.co.uk/article/schools-told-to-teach-remotely-for-firstweek-of-january-8g7sr58f5
- Zuccollo, J. (2022a, July 1). *Teachers' pay in context*. Education Policy Institute. https://epi.org.uk/publications-and-research/teachers-pay-in-context/
- Zuccollo, J. (2022b, December 8). Why cutting ITT providers is a gamble the DfE cannot afford to lose. *The Times Educational Supplement*. https://www.tes.com/magazine/analysis/specialist-sector/cutting-itt-providers-reaccreditation-dfegamble-education